
ANNEX 

WORKING GROUP 22ND APRIL 2014 
 

CHANGES TO THE OPERATION OF COUNCIL MEETINGS 
 

SUPPORTING INFORMATION 
 

 
3. PART 4 – RULES OF PROCEDURE 
 
3.1 Role of the Council  

 (Article 4, pages 15 – 17 and Council Procedure Rules (Standing Orders) pages 191 
– 211) 

 
 Article 4 lists the powers that have been reserved to Council.  These relate to the 

approval of the budget and various policies and strategies that together make up the 
Council's policy and budgetary framework.  Therefore, the Council remains the arena 
in which the important policy and budget decisions are made.  Attempts have been 
made over recent years to enliven Council meetings and encourage public 
attendance.  Initiatives introduced following the last review of the democratic 
structure in 2009 have had limited success.   

 
 As it is now five years since the last review of the Council meeting itself, Members 

may feel that it is opportune to look at the way the Council currently operates.  It is 
suggested that the following features are retained without need for further discussion 
or variation - 

 

 the opportunity for the public to ask questions; 

 7 pm start time (6 pm for the Annual Meeting); and 

 the opportunity for the public to present petitions containing more than 50 
signatures. 

 
 Some of the initiatives are enshrined within the Council Procedure Rules (where 

written guidelines are required to ensure that they operate consistently) and others 
are practised informally.  For convenience both aspects are discussed in this Section 
- 

 
 (a) Headline Debate 
 
.  It was the original intention that major policy decisions reserved to Council 

should be the subject of debate at Council meetings before public consultation 
as well as arrangements made for single issue debates (with the Principal 
Opposition invited to choose the subject for debate at one meeting per 
annum).  Whilst there have been some notable debates, the choice of robust 
debate topics has often been handicapped when policies and strategies have 
already been the subject of public consultation, agreement with partners and 
discussion at Scrutiny and Cabinet en route to Council.  Often there is little left 
to discuss.   

 
  There has been a greater tendency for single issue debates and these have 

proved more successful - those led by the Chief Constable, Andrew Stunell, 
MP and the DCLG on the National Planning Policy Framework for instance.  
Given the other significant issues facing the authority and local government 
generally and the importance of meeting time for the Council to consider 
these matters in the detail required, it is proposed that single issue debates on 



 

  matters of topical issues be retained with external speakers/organisations 
invited to brief Members on issues of relevance and significance but that 
these debates occur only as and when such topics arise or can be identified 
by the Council Programme Group.  It is no longer considered necessary to 
make specific arrangements for debates on major policy decisions as these 
should take place, in any event, during the normal course of the Council’s 
business.  

 
  As the Leaders of the Opposition Groups are represented on the Council 

Programme Group and, in practice, contribute fully to suggestions for debate 
items it is also considered to be no longer necessary to reserve one meeting 
per annum for that purpose.   

 
  Members' views are invited. 
 
  (b) Green Paper 
 
  The Green Paper feature was designed to enable Executive Councillors to 

give early notice to the Council of the launch of new policy initiatives and 
proposals and to raise these at Council meetings on a more informal basis 
prior to wider consultation.  Whilst arguably this has not been successful, it is 
an area which could be further developed and it is proposed that the Senior 
Managers' Group could become more actively engaged in identifying 
emerging policies on a regular basis.  It may also be considered more 
appropriate ‘Green Paper’ items were presented to Overview and Scrutiny 
Panels rather than Council. 

 
  Alternatively, the Deputy Lexecutive Leader has suggested that provision be 

made for one (or two) Members per meeting to be able to address the Council 
for up to 10 minutes on matters relevant to the Council’s business which may 
be of concern/interest to them.  Guidelines for such provision would need to 
be drafted but it is anticipated that these would require advance notification of 
issues to be raised and a way to register Members’ requests to speak.  

 
   Members' views are invited. 
 
 (c) Frequency and timing of meetings 
 
  During the last review and given the number of initiatives involved at that time, 

it was considered that there may be a need for additional meetings of Council.  
Consequently meetings of Council were increased to six from five (plus the 
Annual Meeting) each year.  It was also agreed that meetings should 
commence at 7 pm (rather than 2.30 pm) to encourage public attendance and 
enable guest speakers from partner and other organisations to attend for 
debate items.  It is the view that Council meetings should continue to take 
place at 7pm but suggested that the number of meetings per annum be 
reduced by one to five (plus the Annual Meeting).  Experience has shown that 
the meeting of the Council in November has, since 2009, been light in the 
terms of business it has had to consider given it has no clear role in the cycle 
for example in financial or service planning terms, unlike the September 
meeting, which considers the Financial Strategy with which the Annual Budget 
and MTP is to be prepared.   

 
  It is recommended therefore that the November Council meeting be 

deleted from the calendar. 



 

 
 (d) Presentations by Executive Councillors/Annual State of the District 

Address (page 205, paragraph 12) 
 Oral Questions by Councillors  
 (page 194 paragraph 8.3) and Guidelines (page 213 Annex [i]) 

 
  Paragraph 12 of the Council Procedure Rules refer to the Annual State of the 

District Address.  In recent years this has been resurrected by the Executive 
Leader who has taken the opportunity at the September meeting to address 
Members on the activities of the Council in the previous year and his plans for 
the year ahead.  Members might consider that this address should be better 
delivered at the first meeting in each municipal year either in June or July.  
Should this suggestion be supported it is recommended that the word 
"autumn" in paragraph 12.1 be deleted and replaced by the word 
"summer". 

 
  Subsequent meetings, therefore, would present the opportunity for Members 

of the Cabinet to update the Council on relevant issues within their portfolios 
by way of a written report which would be included within the Council Book.  
This could include updates on new policy/initiatives or progress on significant 
issues and on conclusion of presentations a period could be set aside for the 
Council to ask questions of portfolio holders specifically and the Cabinet in 
general.  This would allow the Council to hold the Executive (the Cabinet) to 
account.  Developing this theme further, it is suggested that the current 
separate 30 minute period for questions by Councillors be discontinued but 
that the opportunity to ask questions be programmed after presentations by 
Executive Councillors.   

 
  The guidelines for oral questions (page 213) would also remain unchanged 

other than paragraph 4 as clearly there would no longer be a requirement to 
complete a pro forma slip in advance of the Council meeting to indicate that a 
Member wishes to ask a question.  Questions may be asked in response to 
the contents of the address by the Executive Councillor and on any other 
matter in accordance with Annex (i), paragraphs 1 and 2.  The prescribed 
period for questions of 30 minutes would be no longer necessary.  Currently 
questions may also be asked of the Chairmen of a Committee or Panel.  It is 
proposed that this opportunity should remain and that a separate item be 
placed on the agenda for this purpose.  For clarity, the current Constitution 
already provides for written questions to be raised as a ‘matter of urgency’.   

 
  To seek to make the period for questions more meaningful it is proposed that 

where Councillors have questions requiring a detailed and lengthy reply that 
they be encouraged to submit them to the Head of Legal and Democratic 
Services by noon at least eight clear working days in advance of the meeting 
to enable a draft response to be prepared in advance.  This practice would 
seek to overcome the need for written answers to be drafted for the 
questioner after the meeting.  If this proposal is supported paragraph 8.3 
would be amended accordingly. 

 
  The Panel is requested to support the proposed changes to the 

scheduling of the Annual State of the District Address and the 
adjustments to the arrangements for oral questions to the Executive 
Leader, Deputy Leader and Executive Councillors and Chairmen of 
Panels etc 

 



 

 (e) Council Programme Meeting  
    (Article 5 - Chairing the Council) 
 
   Article 5 discusses the role and function of the Chairman of the Council.  In 

terms of the procedural duties of the Chairman, he/she also has responsibility 
to "liaise with the Deputy Executive Leader and the Leaders of Opposition 
Groups and Independent Councillors on the business to be conducted in 
Council meetings.”  In practice, the Chairman of Council chairs the Council 
Programme Group which meets mid-way between Council meetings to 
discuss future business.  It also has been suggested that, in future, 
Chairmanship of this Group should lie with the Deputy Executive Leader.  
Whilst this Group has clearly improved the future programming of business for 
the Council meeting there might be a case, if it is to be retained, that its 
business planning role should be further enhanced by having regular sight of 
the agenda plan documents for Cabinet and Overview & Scrutiny. 

 
  The views of the Panel are invited to comment on whether to retain the 

Council Programme Group in its current format, to transfer its 
chairmanship to the Deputy Executive Leader and to broaden its 
business planning role such that it also has sight of Cabinet and 
Overview & Scrutiny Panel agenda plans when discussing the 
programme for future meetings. 

 
 (f) Non Constitution Matters relating to Council meetings 
 
  (i) Layout of Civic Suite 
 
   For sometime, there has been some disquiet on the part of Members as 

to the current layout of the Civic Suite for Council meetings.  To seek to 
avoid a situation whereby the Cabinet have their backs to Members 
when speaking, an alternative layout will be trialled at a future meeting 
with the Cabinet facing the body of the meeting. 

 
  (ii) Reports of the Cabinet, Panels and Committee 
 
   To streamline the presentation of reports to the Council and to generate 

meeting time to enable Council to focus on significant rather than 
routine matters it is suggested that, with the exception of the reports of 
the Overview & Scrutiny Panels, reports of Panels where items are 
submitted for information only should be discontinued.  Reports would 
continue to be submitted where Panels are recommending a course of 
action to the Council meeting.  Members are reminded that monthly 
editions of the "Decision Digest" will continue to summarise the 
business considered and decisions taken by Panels and that this is 
circulated in various formats, via the Member Alert and published on the 
Members' Homepage and with the Overview & Scrutiny Panel agenda. 
The Digest could also be despatched separately with the Council 
agenda should Members consider that it could be useful to do so.  It is 
also proposed that Chairmen should remain in their positions when 
presenting reports (with recommendations) rather than coming forward 
to the lectern.  

 
   Members are requested to note commencement of these new 

arrangements.  
 


